State 4-H Leaders Council Minutes
Homewood Suites Fresno Airport/Clovis
835 Gettysburg Avenue, Clovis, CA 93612
Saturday, February 6, 2016 - 10:00 A.M.
Call to Order - Welcome - by Louise Silacci, State 4-H Council President, at 10:00 a.m.
Introductions were made by each member around the room. Louise welcomed everyone and said that we have a new location and extra time but it is imperative that we get together to have more time to take care of business.
The Pledge to the American Flag was led by Harley Purvis and the Pledge to the 4-H Flag was led by Mary Ann Smith. 
Minutes - The minutes are posted on the website for everyone to read. A motion to accept the previous minutes as submitted was made by Chuck Draxler, seconded by Cindy Dixon and passed.
The Treasurer's Report was handed out by the treasurer, Brenda Vales. Brenda explained that one of the things that happened since our last meeting was that we closed the CD fund and moved the money to the WRLF CD fund. There were some sales of bears. Checks 1010-13 were lost in the mail so we put a stop payment on them and they will be rewritten today.  A motion to approve the Treasurer's Report as submitted and file for audit was made by Mary Engebreth, seconded by Carol Crossett and passed. 
Louise stated that as many of our members know that in Ontario we approved to use the WRLF Fund. We split half for this year and half for next year. We may not have an account in 2017. The Executive Board talked at length last night to come up with a solution. Therefore the State Council Executive Board
is submitting the following recommendations.
 Money movement:
Beginning Balances (as of 02/06/16):
Discussion Meet: $941.14
State Fashion Revue: $902.27
State Leaders Council: ($1671.85)
State Leaders Forum: $11,368.26
WRLF: $213.67
WRLF CD Fund: $11,075.37
Leadership Dev. Fund: $94.35
Total: $22,923.21
1. We moved $94.35 from Leadership Dev. Fund to State Leaders Council.  Leadership Development Fund balance is $0 and the State Leaders Council balance is ($1577.50).
A motion was made by Cindy Dixon, seconded by Chuck Draxler and passed.
2. We moved $213.67 from WRLF to WRLF CD Fund.  WRLF balance is $0 and WRLF CD Fund balance is $11,289.04. A motion was made by Cindy Dixon, seconded by Niarja Marchand, and passed. 
3. We moved $800.00 from WRLF CD Fund to State Leaders Council.  WRLF CD Fund balance is $10,489.04 and State Leaders Council balance is ($777.50). A motion was made by Sharon Smales, seconded by Noel Keller and passed. 
4. We moved $800.00 from State Leaders Forum to State Leaders Council.  State Leaders Forum balance is $10,568.26 and State Leaders Council balance is $22.50. A motion was made by Cindy Dixon, seconded by Sandy Cohen and passed. 
5. We moved $5000 from State Leaders Forum to State Leaders Council.  State Leaders Forum balance is $5,568.26 and State Leaders Council balance is $5,022.50. A motion was made by Chuck Draxler, seconded by Harley Purvis and passed. 
6. We moved $5000 from WRLF CD Fund to State Leaders Council.  WRLF CD Fund balance is $5,489.04 and State Leaders Council balance is $10,022.50. A motion was made by Sandy Cohen, seconded by Noel Keller and passed. 
Ending Balances (as of 02/06/16):
Discussion Meet: $941.14
State Fashion Revue: $902.27
State Leaders Council: $10,022.50
State Leaders Forum: $5,568.26
WRLF: $0
WRLF CD Fund: $5,489.04
Leadership Dev. Fund: $0
Total: $22,923.21
The executive board was so passionate about the 4-H program. We wanted to make sure that everything that has been done up to this point matters and counts. Louise said that all of this discussion brought up a question that we would like to bring up today. Since Oct. 24th the question of dissolution of our charter in Article A has been troubling. We have never voted to disband. Shannon Horrillo asked whether she should explain what the interpretation of this article is. A 4-H unit is actually a club. In the event that a club disbands, the assets go to the county council. These are kept in the event that the club comes back. After 3 years it is managed by the county council.  That is what that policy pertains to.  Sandy Cohen brought up the thought that the state council is also referred to as a unit. Shannon explained that if the county council disbands, the money moves up to the UC Regents. Club goes to VMO. VMO goes to UC Regents to be held for 3 years. Shannon said that there is a policy for county council but not necessarily for state council. Shannon said that she talked to legal about this because she assumed that at some time it would come up. Legal always has a weapon of policy. Any time there is a change in policy, legal review it. All that we do follows all laws, all UC policies and state policies that exist. So interpretation of this is that there is no policy and there is nothing in the by-laws that would permit this. The by-laws are absent of information about this.  In the absence of this, the University may use the funds in the interest of the 4-H program. Because your by-laws are absent and there is no policy, the university may use the funds in the way that they see fit. Sandy said that there are some policies that are not legal. Shannon suggested that we check with legal and they will write an analysis back to us.  Shannon said that we are also not obliged by the Brown Act because it covers legislative bodies and the 4-H is not a legislative body.  We are not a government council. Louise said that now that we have heard a clarification of the policy, and since the executive board has been hearing about this question, we want to have it on record if we want to disband. A motion not to disband was made by Chuck Draxler, seconded by Sandy Cohen and passed. Voting was done by raising of the hand. The vote was 26 yes, 1 No, and 1 abstaining of the 28 voting delegates. 
Foundation Report/Update - Paula L Allison, Executive Director for the California 4-H Foundation,
presented a very informative slide show about the Foundation and how it partners with the 4-H program. Paula said that she thinks of the 3 A's (Ambassador, Activates and Askers) as she tries to raise awareness and raise funds. UC handles the funds. The donors are told that 100% of the money goes as designated. Paula explained Black Friday, Cyber Monday, and Giving Tuesday. Paula works with the Master Gardeners, the UC  and enjoys raising money for 4-H. 4-H giving is confidence. Our goal was $10,000 and they hit over $13,000. Over 17 counties participated. Giving Tuesday is a social media event. Next year, probably in August, there will be a webinar around it so the counties can really get involved. 86% of our donors were new. National 4-H has spent time, energy and money to try to tell who is 4-H and how can we raise money. They have had great success partnering with high level companies, media companies have given about 5 million dollars worth of marketing PR and branding assistance. This is where "4-H Grows Here" came out of. It is an intentional way to make 4-H resonate with people  We want to celebrate our agricultural heritage and still advertise what we are doing. Paula showed us the Brand Essence Video, which is currently available for viewing and promotional use. Check the January 2016 California State Updates. Full-Length Brand Essence Video (1:44) 1080p MP4) National 4-H will be using  this video in the next few years. If you think of this as an umbrella and then having mini campaigns under that umbrella. The True Leader's Campaign is the one that is about to start.  True leaders are not born, they are grown. Toolkits will be available through National 4-H.  California will be doing this too. We will have a different time. By National 4-H Conference, they will have a youth rally on the Capitol. There will be a survey. They will announce the results that week. They will meet with congress people.  They are trying to raise awareness and have kids get involved.  This will be a week in April.  California kids will bring back great ideas. In California, we will use Cal Focus and SLC as a springboard for this. A Youth Rally Day, an Alumni Event and a generous donor will be getting started soon. The goal is to have 100 kids participate this summer.  You will be hearing a lot soon. Paula encouraged us to go back home and tell about Cal Focus and really have a good year. Basically, we want to mirror what National 4-H is doing and yet make it our own. Three actions that we can do is - Shout - Share and Support. 
Stopping by the Tractor Supply in Turlock was special for Paula. Getting the community and kids involved has helped the campaign.  Mary Ann Smith said that Imperial kids are taking their animals and having a great experience.  Today they are coming to present the check to the kids. 
Paper Clover is a great fundraiser.  There will be another one next month so check it out. We were asked to help make the stores across the state and this program successful. Sue Moore said that Tuoloume came in 7th in the state and the money goes to a UC account and has control of it. Some goes to National. California does not take any. All goes to the county.  The store manager said that absolutely more traffic comes into her store because of this program. They are happy to be a part. It promotes 4-H. National has a 3 year contract. Be sure to thank the stores who are participating. Another campaign called True Leaders will be coming in May/June. This will be to support the leadership conferences etc.  We believe in the power of young people. Send ideas to Paula at plallison@ucanr.edu  Noel Keller asked if it is possible to donate money to the foundation for a specific event's use so that it is earmarked and can only be used for that. For example if South Section wanted to donate money for a Small Animal Field Day, would the money be held and used only for that? The answer was "Yes". There is something called the donor bill of rights. The always want to follow donor intent. Whether we can use our funds in this way is a policy question for Shannon.  Shannon said that we are part of the University and 4-H is part of the University, we technically cannot donate to itself.  Shannon said that a club cannot donate to another club.  She said that we are the same entity.  Jack Crane said that our council would be more likely to vote to disband and pass money around  a little bit more willingly in the new direction if we some guarantees where money was going.  We've spent the last 40 years raising money for certain field days and we would like some control of where the money is going to be spent in the future.  Shannon said that she would be happy to look into what is possible.  The University wants to money to go to the young people. You have gotten money in 2 ways. One is from donations. If a donor gave money to you for a specific purpose. Hopefully that is being held in a line item by itself, easily detectable as a designated gift.  So if a donor gives money to the council (maybe $100.00) for SLF. If that happens, that money  will need to be preserved.  The second way to get money is cost recovery.  That is a university term.  This means that you can only charge fees to recover the cost of the program. So, when you charge for LCORT,  you put together a budget and say, this is how much LCORT will cost and hence we will set the fee at this.  So the idea is that you are raising money to support LCORT.  This is one of the reasons that we should not be gathering large amounts of money because it is all being recouped in cost recovery. Money should be used as intended and then there is nothing left over. We know that in a perfect world, this does not happen.  Keep this in mind when giving gifts. Chuck Draxler would just like to see where the money is going. Jack Crane said that in the past he has said to donors that he is raising money for "x", worked with the foundation to raise money for "x",  go to raise money for "x" during the following year and been told that the money was donated to the foundation and it is in unrestricted funds someone else.  It is kind of hard to run a local program with local dollars that to be used for a local program that needs a significant amount of money. We raise it, develop that  relationship , and then find out that the money is someplace else or in restricted funds and able to help.  There is a line to designate. It is hard to read the donor's mind.  Paula said that it must be very clear where the money is going. (Leadership, conferences, etc). It is all about relationships and we want to honor the relationships at the local level.  A teen from south section asked about how to ask for money for conferences. Is there a possibility that we will be denied any of this funding? Shannon said that the management board will function in ways that the council does currently in terms of voting members making decisions. So at any point in time things could change because the voting body wants to change things; however, 
we hear very loud and clear, (and this is what came back from the FTF task force, there is real value on the youth conference. The management board will be ideally 50% young people. It is not a board run by adults. Young people will be engaged and voting on everything that happens. Shannon does not believe that anyone will agree not to have youth conferences. In fact she hopes that there will be more youth conferences. There are plans for conferences for the 6th, 7th and 8th graders. Currently this is not available in most of the state. The bottom line is that Shannon is hoping that there will be more opportunities for the younger youth and across the age range. The said teen said that the question was will the money need to be requested?  Will it take a certain amount of time?  By the time we get the money will it be too late?  Shannon said that the Implementation team will take notes and address these issues. Cole Breck is the chair of this team and is here today. Right now there is a budget put together for conferences and there is a voting body that says "Yes" . As of now we have a President,  Vice President, Treasurer and  Secretary who are on the checking account, the budget is approved, they submit the receipts and the check is paid out.  If the money is held by the university....
The money will be in an external bank account and easily accessible to reimburse. There shouldn't be any delays. It should function like it does now. There are members of the implementation team who are online and would like to participate in this conversation. Yes, the adobe room tells them. They can talk or text. They have to connect. Continue now with foundation questions. Ask the legal team about these questions. Mary Jackson, on the phone, said she was having difficulty. There was a question about matching funds. Paula said that she hopes that grants will become available. Part of her job is raising matching funds to inspire other people to give.  Mary Jackson encouraged everyone to trust that this new program will work. Paula sees the glass as half full and that we want to inspire the local donor. It is not about stealing the donor but about inspiring them. At the end of the day, philanthropy is about getting a donor have passion. It is about them and not about us. 
Presidents' Report - Louise Silacci gave the following report. It's very hard for me to get enthusiastic about giving this report when "This" is going to be disbanded after our next meeting. I can report that all the questions asked at SLF in San Diego were forwarded to Shannon to be answered. It is my hope that you are content with the answers received and we can move forward. The one thing that I can be enthusiastic about is the fact that I met our new Vice President of UCANR, Dr. Glenda Humiston at our last Foundation Meeting, in which she was there from start to finish. All I can say is that you ALL have to meet her. She is such a breath of fresh air and I know for a fact you will be elated with her vision of the future of 4-H. I don't want to give everything away, because she WILL be at our next meeting in Ontario, to introduce herself to you and give you a roadmap of her plans. But I just have to mention a couple of things that I have been requesting for at least five years, because when I became Sectional President, I started asking the Questions "HOW"...well now Dr. Humiston is going to show us how...(when she gets it all figured out herself, but said they are on her "to Do" list: These are in no particular order, but they are my top three things I want for 4-H. 
1) Just so you know, she believes in Record Books. That's all I'm going to say about that. 
2) She is going to look in every nook and cranny to find money that she can use to update each and every 4-H office in order to bring them into the 21st Century technology wise.
3) And this one is near and dear to me...she just can't understand why we lose so many members in High School to FFA, so she is looking into ways High School and College Credits can be earned for completing specific 4-H projects.
So that is just a taste of what to expect when you meet her at our last State Council in Ontario on April 23rd. I just want to end my report by stating that I hope we can all stay positive in this transition period. Yes, the councils are going away, but not our leaders nor members. This also isn't the first time counties were shifted around and everyone had to readjust. It is my opinion and only my opinion that if we are to have a new beginning for "Making the Best Better", we have to think positive and give all the support we can to our youth. That being said, new beginnings mean just that, NEW. It's not our call to say "Well, this is the way we have done it in the past". We can't forget the "Learn by Doing". Give our new leaders support if they ask for it and a clean canvas to paint when 'Mommy and Daddy' are not on the same page, so I'm asking you to be mindful of your actions so we don't get a lot of REACTIONS.
State Staff Report
State Ambassador Report - Shannon Horrillo reported for State Staff and sent the following report to be included in the State Council Minutes.
State 4-H Office Update to the State and Sectional 4-H Councils
February, 2016
Submitted by Alyssa Sankey, ajsankey@ucanr.edu.
Status of state office staffing: One position is currently under recruitment.
 Under Recruitment, Youth, Families, & Communities Director
New Faces in the State Office:
 Suzanne Morikawa, YFC Marketing & Communications Specialist
 Erin Moore-Miner, 4-H Program Assistant
 Tamekia Wilkins, YFC Data Analyst
The rest of the office remains the same:
 Shannon Horrillo, Youth, Families, & Communities Associate Director of 4-H Program & Policy
 Lupita Fabregas, Assistant Director for Diversity Expansion
 Steven Worker, Science, Engineering, & Technology (SET) Academic Coordinator
 Anne Iaccopucci, Healthy Living Academic Coordinator
 Jenna Colburn, Program Representative for Citizenship & Leadership
 Gemma Miner, Academic Coordinator for Volunteer Development, Citizenship & Leadership
 Scott Mautte, Program Representative for Positive Youth Development & Volunteer Development
 Kendra Lewis, Academic Coordinator for Evaluation
 Whitney Bell, 4-H Analyst
 Sandy Derby, Project Learning Tree Academic Coordinator
 Alyssa Sankey, Program Representative for Animal Science Education
The Future of 4-H Starts Today
http://4h.ucanr.edu/Get_Involved/4-H_Futures_Task_Force/
The Implementation Team has been formed and is ready to help support a positive transition. Team members include:
 Cole Breck (Chair, 4-H adult volunteer, colebreck@gmail.com)
 Mary Thieleke Jackson (4-H adult volunteer)
 Susan Garcia (4-H adult volunteer)
 Jordan Miner (4-H youth member)
 Andy Beck (4-H adult volunteer)
 Alissa Adler (4-H youth member)
 Katie Taylor (4-H youth member)
 James Searcy (4-H adult volunteer)
 Alyssa Sankey (4-H staff)

2 New Presentation Manual http://4h.ucanr.edu/Projects/Leadership/PublicSpeaking/
The NEW Presentation Manual is here! The 4-H Presentation Manual (2015) is the consistent and standard guide for all 4-H presentations and will be adopted by all County, Sectional/Regional, and State 4-H Presentation Days. Included in the new manual are 10 different presentation formats. To see examples of each presentation format visit: http://4h.ucanr.edu/Projects/Leadership/PublicSpeaking/
4-H SET has now become 4-H STEM http://4h.ucanr.edu/Projects/STEM/ In a recent “State of the 4-H SET/STEM Initiative”, it was announced that the SET Initiative will now be referred to as the STEM Initiative. Other important updates include: Improving young people’s scientific literacy continues to be a critical goal for the nation and for Cooperative Extension; 4-H supports efforts to improve young people’s scientific literacy; and the California 4-H STEM Initiative continues strong. View the slides at http://4h.ucanr.edu/files/226756.pptx. State Ambassador Applications
http://4h.ucanr.edu/Projects/Leadership/SA/Apply_to_Become_a_State_Ambassador/
Applications to join the 2016-2017 California 4-H State Ambassador Team have been released! The California 4-H State Ambassador Program is a working honor that provides 4-H members expanded opportunities to serve the UC ANR 4-H Youth Development Program. The 4-H State Ambassador
position is one of the highest youth service-learning opportunities and recognitions attainable in the UC ANR 4-H Youth Development Program. 4-H State Ambassadors are youth who have excelled in the areas of leadership and service learning, and have been selected to serve the 4-H Youth Development Program in roles that promote leadership through education and service. In order to be considered for the 2016- 2017 State Ambassador Team, applications must be received by the State 4-H Office no later than 11:59 pm on February 16, 2016.

3 State Equine Field Day
Registration for the 2016 Equine Field Day is now open. The 4-H Equine Field Day will be held on February 20, 2016 from 10:30-3:30 pm at the Fresno State Agricultural Pavilion in Fresno, CA.
Early Bird Registration: $10 for 4-H Members and 4-H Volunteers $15 fee for non 4-H Members and Adults *Early bird registration ends February 12, 2016. For more information and to register for the event visit: http://4h.ucanr.edu/4-H_Events/4H_Equine_Field_Day/. 
California Washington Focus Presidential Inauguration A delegation from California will be representing the 4-H Youth Development Program at the Presidential Inauguration January 17-21, 2017. More information will be released when received from National 4-H Council.
State Leadership Conference State Leadership Conference will take place July 28-31, 2016 at Humboldt State University. Registration will open in Early February 2016. For additional information visit: http://4h.ucanr.edu/4-H_Events/SLC/.
California Focus http://4h.ucanr.edu/4-H_Events/CF/ California Focus will take place June 17-21, 2016 at the Holiday Inn Capital Plaza in Sacramento. Registration will open soon!

4 California 4-H Youth Development Program - State Incentives and Recognition Advisory Committee
Report to State and Sectional Councils - Winter 2016
State Record Book Competition: Counties have been notified of the results of Record Book Competition. Awards: 7 Winners 21 Medalists 14 Merit 10 Participation Results are posted on the State Website and books have been returned to UCCE 4-H offices with certificates and pins.
Record Books Counties should be working to align Record Book requirements and evaluation processes to be consistent with requirements as specified by the State Incentives and Recognition Committee. All counties are expected to come into alignment by July 1, 2016.
Higher Education Scholarships and Golden Clover Awards: The 2016 call for applications and nominations will be released in mid-March and will be due by August 1st.
Committee Priorities This year, the work of the committee is focused on: 1) The County Ambassador/All Star Program with the goal of making this program consistent throughout
the state. 2) Review Star Ranks and making recommendations for updates that take into account requirements in the 2015-16 Record Book as well as reducing barriers for achievement for members.
3) Club level evaluation score forms and process.

5 California 4-H Youth Development Program - State Ambassador Team - Report to State and Sectional Councils - Winter 2016  http://4h.ucanr.edu/Projects/Leadership/SA/ Over the last few months the State Ambassadors have been hard at work. The team worked with the California 4-H Foundation on a social media campaign to promote the Giving Tuesday fundraising drive with the theme #GivingConfidence. In November, the team hosted a Text, Talk, Act campaign to increase awareness of mental health in a comfortable environment. The California 4-H State Ambassadors organized and promoted the Text, Talk, Act campaign as part of their Service Learning Platform: Social and Emotional Health. 4-H’ers from all over the state participated and shared the event through social media networks to help California 4-H win with the most participants in the Non-Profit Community Organization Category! The State Ambassadors have also been continuously working on their workshops and presentations in Stress Management, Public Speaking, Youth-Adult Partnerships, and Civic Education. The State Ambassador team is also one of only two youth workshop presenters accepted to the National 4-H Healthy Living Summit. The State Ambassadors will be presenting a workshop on Stress Management. In the coming months, the State Ambassadors will be working with the State Leadership Conference Planning Team to planning educational workshops, assemblies and a Healthy Living Event with a focus on their Service Learning Platform. The State Ambassadors will also be at this year’s California Focus presenting the educational sessions and serving as district and party leaders. Keep an eye-out on the re-designed State Ambassador webpage for more updates on what the Ambassadors are working on and where they will be presenting their workshops.
Other Business
Since we are ahead of schedule, Louise suggested that everyone should get their Presentation Manuals out and familiarize themselves with any new sections. They were updated on January 20, 2016. There are changes of 2 evaluation forms that you will find posted on the state website. So you all know that your sections are to be using the presentation manuals so that all of our members are judged the same at your county, section and state. Everybody is to be judged the same way. :Look for Impromptu evaluation forms. There is a wording change. The state Share the Fun evaluation form. Remember the appropriate 4-H attire for presentation. Cultural Arts - Appropriate 4-H attire for presentation. All the counties are required to use the new State Record Book Manual for evaluation. Mary Engebreth said that that information came out after her county Presentation Day. This change was very late. They already had their judging packets compiled so there was more expense and time for this. The timing was a problem. Be aware. If there is a change, make it way in advance. Sue Moore stated that the Record Book Manual is very long too. The evaluation pages are 2 pages long. This means that someone is going to spend a lot of money to copy all of these new sheets. It seems excessive. Wordy.  
Section Reports - Louise explained that for each section's report, we will start with their Youth Conference report. 
North section -  Cindy Dixon reported on the dates for their sectional Presentation Days. The following may be found on the state site under councils - Northeast Placer, Nevada, Plumas, Sierra Date: March 26, 2016, Far North Siskiyou, Modoc, Trinity, Shasta, Lassen Date: March 19, 2016 Location: Cedarville, CA  (Surprise Valley Elementary School, 790 High Street, Cedarville, CA) Northwest Mendocino, Lake, Del Norte, Humboldt (alpha rotation) Date: April 23, 2016 Location: Willits High School, 299 N Main Street, Willits, CA 95490 (hosted by Mendocino County) Southwest   Southwest Glenn, Sutter, Tehama, Yuba, Colusa, Butte Date: April 2, 2016 Location: Willow Intermediate School, 1145 W Cedar St. Willows, CA Sutter, Tehama, Yuba, Colusa, Butte Date: April 2, 2016 Location: Willow Intermediate School, 1145 W Cedar St. Willows, CA 
The North section WHY Conference report was given by Keely Ahders - maximumrider99@gmail. com
The north section had their 2015 WHY Conference.  Attendance was higher this year at 103 people.  It was in Lassen County.  We have scheduled this year's WHY for October 7th - 9th 2016 at Camp NEED in Shasta county. This year's theme is ?The Leaders behind 4-H shield? We also finalized our sectional presentation day policy manual. Which includes the new state rubric. The sub sections also settled on the dates:( Northern Mountain Region - March 16 , Southern Mountain Region  - March 26, Coastal Region - April 23 and the Valley - April 2). We had Jeff Duvall speak about determination at the 2015 
North Central Section - Jordan Miner reported the following. Skills Day was hosted by youth members Jordan Miner and Jacob Miner on November 21, 2015.  There were 90 attendees and 15 workshops offered.  The State Ambassadors offered a workshop on Youth-Adult Partnerships that was brought back to Contra Costa Council for implementation to county events committees.  
CAL Conference was held in January 22-24, 2016 at Walker Creek Ranch in Petaluma and the theme was "Creating an Olympian: Lead Like The Gods".  Members who were in 6th grade and up were welcome. There were approximately 200 attendees (140 delegates, 40 staff and 20 chaperones).  
Sectional Presentation Day will be held March 26, 2016 at UC Davis.
South Central Section - Elizabeth Verburg helped to show the LCORT in the Wilderness - 2016  video. Sue Moore said that the members come Friday evening after dinner until Sunday at noon. There were 326 kids. Mike Smith was the guest speaker. He has spoken at SLC. The kids didn't move during the whole time that he spoke. They sat and listened and were just waiting to see what he would say next. The cost was $150 with food. The registration will need to be raised next year because the place where the event is held has raised their rates to $127.00 per person for lodging and food. Meraposa county had 17 kids attend. The conference is for 12, 13 and 14 year olds as of Dec. 31st. The workshops are put on by the older teens. They are called the County Leadership Team (County All Stars). Their section Presentation Day will be (Northern) April 9, (Southern) the April 30th and (SubSection) April 16th. 
Sue Moore brought free medals for various categories. They may be engraved. Members may go to any of the Presentation Days if they cannot make their home day. They may register and present at a different section to qualify to go to State Presentation Day. 
South Section - Devany Kelley and Camille Norczyk reported that TIC was amazing. They had the best time ever. They had an amazing speaker and they can't wait to go next year. TIC is for 13-19 year youth members. It was from Friday at 5 p.m. until Sunday noon. There were 90 delegates and about 120 with chaperones and staff. Registration and food was $100.00. 
The following report was given by Noel Keller. South Section had a successful Small Animal Field Day at Mt. SAC on September 26.  The event had some great speakers and activities and everyone who attended learned a lot and had a good time.  We thank Barbara Crane and her committee for organizing and running the event.  
South Section had its first Healthy Living Summit at Mt. SAC on October 11. This event was proposed, organized and run by one of our South Section youth, Ru Ekanayke from LA County. Members from four of our counties attended the event.  They learned a lot about healthy living from a variety of activities.  We plan to try to continue this event next year. 
We thank Mary Ann Smith and her committee for planning and running an awesome State Leaders’ Forum in San Diego on November 6-8.  The theme of the event was “4-H – Keepin’ It Fresh” and along with inspiring speakers and interesting workshops, the event offered new activities – secret pal encouragements, make-it-and-take-it sessions, a pre-forum behind-the-scenes tour of Sea World, unique animals available for observation, a night out on the town and more with many new fresh ideas exchanged.
SLF 2015 was the first event that our South Short Circuit Crew helped with.  We now have a South Section tech team consisting of two adult advisors and 5 youth members.  They have tech equipment, team shirts and are learning new skills while they offer tech services to the section and the section counties.
Our South Section teens planned and ran an exciting Teen Involvement Conference (TIC) on Jan. 15-17 at Pathfinder Ranch in San Bernardino County. Kelly Dowlan was our Adult Conference Director. Morgan Ulrich was the youth Conference Director.  The event was very well attended, had workshops on a variety of topics, a great speaker and lots of fun activities.  I have heard reports that it was “the best TIC ever.” 
South Section thanks the State Council for the money given to us for Leader Development. We appreciate the opportunity to give more support to our South Section leaders – both adults and youth. 
At our September council meeting, Jack Crane from Santa Barbara County was elected as our new council Vice-President, Kay Strothman from Orange County was elected as our Treasurer, Bev Schrieber from Orange County was elected as our Policy Secretary.  We also elected our state council representatives.
At our last council meeting on Jan. 9, we are very pleased to have Shannon Horrillo from the state 4-H office join us for our meeting.  We also heard more about the new state Management Board and the transition plans from Mary Thieleke Jackson from Santa Barbara County, who is on the state Implementation Committee. 
South Section leaders and youth have always been very supportive to the state 4-H program.  We are currently very well represented on state committees and the state council. South Section steps up to challenges. Now that we are heading into a transition period to a new organizational structure at the state level. South Section has the opportunity to continue its support and make a difference.  At the club and county levels the 4-H program will basically continue as it has been.  Above the county level we can help decide what events will continue, be discontinued or be created. Today we will learn more about how our South Section leaders and youth can help with a smooth transition to this new organizational structure, which will include a Director and event committees for the Southern Area.  We understand that events for the next program year that we would normally start planning now, should be started now with committees and those committees will transition into Southern Area event committees under the new state Management Board system.  We will be starting to plan such events as our Small Animal Field Day, our Healthy Living Summit, TIC and our Leaders’ Retreat.

South Section’s concern is that no one from the new Southern Area is on the Implementation Committee.  This point was raised when the members of the Implementation Committee were first announced and repeated on subsequent occasions.  There should be a member from each of the new Areas on the Implementation Committee to help with the smooth transition to this new Management Board system. The four Areas in state, of course, have many, many similarities, but they still have some unique features, challenges, concerns and needs.  To help insure that the new system will  work for all the Areas, there should be representation from each new Area on the Implementation Committee.  South Section has indicated their concern and nothing has happened.  I would like to ask all the new Areas to request that all Areas be represented on the Implementation Committee.  We all want this new system to work well.  We want to continue to Make the Best Better for the 4-H program.
Our next regularly scheduled South Section council meeting will be held on Saturday, April 9, 2016 at Mount San Antonio College in Walnut.  Our South Section Field Day and Fashion Revue is being planned for May 21. A sectional field day for Santa Barbara and San Luis Obispo counties is set for March 5.  South Section is looking forward to an exciting spring ahead. Our last South Section Council meeting of the year will be on June 11, 2106.
LUNCH BREAK
There was an e-mail that went out to county staff. The AgriCenter contacted Tulare County and asked if we would do a flag ceremony each day of the gathering. They have a really big flag 15-20. They want kids all around the edges holding it if we have enough kids. So we also sent an invitation to the Tulare
County Leadership group to join us on Wednesday. An invitation also went out to all of the FFA in the state saying that if they had youth at the Ag Center this week, they may participate. We are meeting in what is called the Arena which is on the West side of the grounds, almost behind the building of the Heritage complex. The gates open at 9 a.m. They want us to meet there at about 9:30 a.m. to do the ceremony between 9:30 and 10:00 a.m. each morning. 4-H attire would be even better. Mary Ann Smith asked what is State Farm Bureau Leadership Team? Jack Crane said that his sister is in charge of the Tulare County young farmers and ranchers. It is real similar to our All Star Program. Talk to Carrie Crane. 
Old Business
State Field Day 2016 -  Plans are being made as scheduled. 
 South Section Leader’s Forum - 2015 - Mary Ann Smith reported on SLF 2015 - San Diego. She said that she has heard a lot of positive things. There was a big computer glitch right before registration so that did not go as smoothly as it could have. This was frustrating for Mary Ann but most people did not even know about it. Everyone was very patient and the delegates just waited their turn to be registered. Once we got started, it was great. The Sea World thing that we had on Thursday was really fascinating. We got close up to the animals. We learned a lot about animal behavior and their rescue program. It was a really good experience. We had penquins and a sloth in the lobby. We had a beaver and a porcupine there. We had good speakers. They talked about setting goals and moving forward which is what 4-H tries to do. The workshops were good. We were delayed again because Farmer Bill was ill. Everyone collaborated and it was ok. We only had a few negative comments. That is to be expected. The committee always tries to select the best workshops and try to get a little bit of everything. Barbara Crane was our workshop coordinator. She did a wonderful job as she had to get the descriptions. In the end we had a few over 200 participants. We had young and old, youth - a great collection of people. The silent auction went well. The Make It - Take It  and selling some of the kits was a good idea. The leader recognition was good. Everyone seemed to like getting out on the town on Saturday night. Stephanie Barrett and Mary Ann dressed up like chauffeurs. That was fun. Some people went to Old Town and some went to Seaport Village. The Secret Pal worked out to be fun for all. People mingled and got to know some new friends. In the end everyone got to know someone new and show their appreciation to one another. It was well received. Thank everyone for coming. It was quite a ride for Mary Ann. Crowne Plaza was just so wonderful to work with. 
State Leaders Forum 2016 - The following report was submitted by Mary Engebreth. State Leaders’ Forum 2016 will be held on the weekend of Nov. 11 – 13, 2016 at the Flamingo Hotel in Santa Rosa CA. The theme is Connect the Dots. We are offering superb accommodations, excellent food, exciting workshops and creative speakers. We invite all volunteers and staff to join us for a stimulating weekend of friends, new ideas, old ideas made fresh, and future thinking opportunities. If you, or anyone you know, has a terrific idea for an innovative, interactive workshop we welcome your suggestions. Our workshop proposal form is on the website and ready to be submitted. The hotel is ready to accept your reservation now. The cost is $119 per night for a double room. The registration will for SLF 2016 will be open on or about June 1. We have Save the Date postcards ready to send out this week. Please take yours today. Any questions, please contact Mary Engebreth <maryengebreth@comcast.net>
State Fashion Revue - Mary Engebreth submitted the following report. SFR is part of State Field Day held on May 28, 2016 in Olson Hall on the UC Davis campus. Members who qualify for participation in Fashion Revue and Presentations are able to share their talents in both categories with rooms available in Olson Hall for presentations during the ‘off’ judging time for the youth.
[bookmark: _GoBack]There are two new challenge categories this year. Western Wear consists of a western styled shirt with sleeves and any other garments that advance the concept of western. This garment must have been made as part of a sewing project. The 3 yard muslin challenge requires that members make a garment using 3 yards or less of muslin and may include up to 1 yard of other fabric that may be used to enhance the design of the muslin garment. Embellishment is highly recommended. This garment does not have to be made in a sewing project. We have revised the requirements for Upcycled. The process of reconstruction is emphasized. Taking apart the original garment and refashioning it into something new is the criteria. The meeting for the SFR committee is Feb. 7 at the San Joaquin County Center. The 2016 Scorecards and Guide for Judges will be posted online after this meeting. Please see the SFR website for event information.  Please remind your counties that we need judges and room monitors on the day of the event. 
Discussion Meet - Elizabeth Verburg reported that you come up with a question. You have 30 seconds for the opening statement and then you have 3 other people to discuss that question with for about 15 or 20 minutes.  Then you come up with a 1 minute closing statement. We did this last year at State Field Day as our first year. It turned out to be very successful. So this year at State Field Day it wil be our second year. Registration will be coming out soon. Right now we are thinking about Thank You gifts for the judges who come out to help.  We also have a page on our state website. They will have a session at WRLF 2016 in Alaska to spread the word about Discussion Meet. Over all they are very excited. Their goal is to have all Western Regional States compete at WRLF 2018. Louise said that the one requirement is that you must be signed up as a member for discussion meet or communication or such a project. You do not have to win at your county level to compete at State Field Day. You do need to pre-register. so we know how many to set up for each room. Noel Keller asked if there would still be practice sessions in LA on March 19 and May 21. Louise said that If you are any place near Mt. SAC, we are having discussion meet practice. This would be a state-wide project meeting actually to get ready. Fashion Revue kind of started out this way and look how it has grown. Not every section had all of these at first. You should be done by noon so you can participate in other events. This is for Senior members. The final 4 will receive a scholarship. Then they may not compete next year. The top 4 will compete at the State Fair. This is something that the older youth wanted and we listened. They want to be The Best of The Best. They are winners. They win at State Field day, go to State Fair and they are tutored and worked with by Lindsey from the Farm Bureau. She takes them in,  gives them resources, helps them talk before microphones and takes them to the next level of speaking.  First place winner is $1000. Second place is $750, Third is $500 and Fourth is $250. They do have to fill out a form for tax reasons. The information on the state website is current. 
WRLF 2016 - Alaska - Paulette Sauln wants to give her report via phone. There are 89 delegates. 41 from the state of California. 500 pins have been ordered for state trinkets and used as Save-the-Date for the WRLF 2018 Forum. She is trying to coordinate travel. WRLF will be March 2-4, 2018 in San Diego. Same date as this year. One is on the weekend.
WRLF 2018 Committee Reports - Paulette Sauln said that the committees are working. Publicity is coming along. She is having a meeting on April 30th. Louise said that it has been brought to her attention that when we redid the budget we need another motion to insure that the $20,489.04  be equally divided among the 40 delegates from California going to WRLF 2016 to Alaska. That would include everyone. Question: Does this include staff? Louise said that we have some staff who are volunteer 4-H leaders. A motion to divide the remaining balance in the WRLF fund among the 40 volunteer that are not being paid by staff funds to the WRLF 2016 Alaska was made by Cindy Dixon, seconded by Mary Engebreth and passed. It does include the teen members. They will need proof of registration to our Treasurer by April 23, 2016. Paulette said that she can get the list of attendees to the Treasurer. 
Designated Funds - There were questions about whether donations given and designated to various programs would be honored. The answer was that these should always be honored.
Other - Keeler Ahders participated in the AgDiscovery Program during this past summer. Following are parts of her report. She gave a slide presentation.
What is the AgDiscovery Program?   www.aphis.usda.gov/.../2014/bro_ag_discovery_2015.pdf
Agricultural program put on by USDA and APHIS.
AgDiscovery is an outreach program to help students explore careers in animal science, veterinary medicine, agribusiness, plant pathology, and much more. 
This 2-4 week program allows participants to live on a college campus and learn about agricultural science from university professors, practicing veterinarians, industry representatives, and professionals working for the U.S. government. 
Students who participate in AgDiscovery will gain experience through hands-on labs, workshops, field trips, and other group and team building activities. 
Mary Engebreth said that Elizabeth Watkins made National News from San Joaquin County. She was the top teen on Chopped Junior Food Network National Show. She prepared amazing food. Louise said that when she went on she did a cartwheel all of the way through. She was a show person for sure.



Communications - 
[image: ]
Louise said that she bypassed communications because we want Shannon to answer for us. This should be done before we go to the implementation Team. Sandy Cohen read an e-mail that she received. This is from Imperial County. Shannon said Imperial County Council and staff are working with our attorneys on this situation. Shannon is not involved. There is a recommendation that there should be a MOU for this indicating what the relationship is between the two institutions. This is between them and the UC attorneys. 
New Business
Louise asked if there were any questions about policy before we go to the Implementation Team report. She said that Niarja has a question. She doesn't understand why we are having to give up the State Council before we go to the Management Board. So for those who were at the Oct. 24th meeting, what is happening is that Sectional Councils are leaving and State Council is leaving. In replacement of these,
there will be one Management Board. Representatives from each area will be on this board. There will no longer be communication in the same way. It will all go through the Management Board. In order to start on July 1, Shannon has a team called the Implementation Team, of which Cole is the chairman.  He will explain what this committee has been doing since January 1st till now and what is being planned. 
Implementation Team update- Cole Breck reported for this team. The following information was sent by Shannon Horrillo. 
California 4-H Youth Development Program
Implementation Committee
Report to State Council Meeting
February 6, 2016
http://4h.ucanr.edu/Get_Involved/4-H_Futures_Task_Force/ The Implementation Committee had their first face-to-face meeting in December and two conference calls in January. The Implementation Committee consists of two members from each of the current sections, including one youth member and one young adult or adult volunteer. Below are list of items that the Implementation Team has been working on: At the first face-to-face meeting, the team reviewed questions from the Rollout meeting on October 24, 2015. The Implementation Committee continues to consider those questions as they work on supporting a smooth and positive transition to the State 4-H Management Board. Answers to the questions will be released throughout the transition process. Look to the Future of 4-H Starts Today Facebook page, as monthly FAQ’s will be posted. The team has been discussing a communications plan. The Implementation Committee will post updates to the State Website and the Future of 4-H Starts Today Facebook page. Those with questions are asked to submit their questions through the online question box at: http://4h.ucanr.edu/Get_Involved/4-H_Futures_Task_Force/. Additionally, you are welcome to contact Cole Breck, Implementation Committee Chair, colebreck@gmail.com. Those who would like to stay updated on the transition process are encouraged to join the Future of 4-H Starts Today Facebook page at:https://www.facebook.com/groups/148321398700801/.
 The Implementation Committee made their recommendations to Shannon Horrillo regarding the area
boundaries. The Committee recommended moving forward with the proposed areas that were presented at the October 24th rollout meeting. While reviewing the areas, the Committee considered the driving distances in each area. The Committee determined that drive times could be minimized, if necessary, by hosting multiple events in these new areas. The area director and area committees will need to take this into consideration when assessing and evaluating the needs in each area.
When determining whether or not the number of areas should be increased or decreased, the
Implementation Committee decided, as a whole, to keep four areas. The committee discussed the idea of moving Solano, Sacramento, and Yolo back into the new Bay area. We could not come up with a
definite reason as to why the three counties should be moved to the Bay/Central Area, since youth and
adults could attend leadership conferences, presentation days, and other activities outside of their area.
The committee agreed that programmatically, Yolo County, Solano County, and Sacramento County
probably align better with the Central Area. The Implementation Committee ended the discussion with a
motion to move forward with the new area map as is (Attachment A). Shannon Horrillo reviewed the Implementation Committee’s recommendations, as they relate to the new areas, and approved the new area map. To view the new area map, please see Attachment A.
The Implementation Committee has finalized and submitted their recommendations to Shannon Horrillo regarding the application and Selection Committee. The purpose of the Selection Committee is to review director applications. The Implementation Committee recommended to Shannon Horrillo that the Selection Committee consist of:
o One member of the Implementation Team
o One member from the 4-H Future Task Force
o One state staff member
o One State Ambassador
o One person from an outside organization
After the first year, the Implementation Committee recommends that the Selection Committee consist
of:
o The Management Board Chair
o Another Management Board member
o The state 4-H staff liaison
o One State Ambassador
o One person from an outside organization.
The Selection Committee will review all applications and schedule interviews. The Selection Committee
will present their recommendations to Shannon Horrillo, Associate Director of 4-H Program and Policy.
Shannon will approve all appointments to the Management Board. In the cases of vacancies and to
ensure diverse representation, the Associate Director of 4-H Program and Policy may recruit and appoint
members outside the open recruitment pool of candidates.
The Implementation Committee has finalized and recommended the Management Board position
descriptions and application to Shannon. The Implementation Team began building these documents
based on the County Management Board position description and application templates. These templates have been adapted to fit the needs of the State 4-H Management Board. The Implementation Team also drafted a position description and template for the Area Director positions, since there was not an existing template in place for this particular position. The Implementation Committee reviewed these documents for a final time during January, before sending them to Shannon Horrillo for review and final approval. Both the position descriptions and the applications will be released in February. Director applications will be due and selected in April.
The Implementation Committee prepared a template based off the current state advisory committee
descriptions for the new area committees to build from. The Implementation Team worked to revise and finalize the Area Committee descriptions. The Implementation Committee finalized their
recommendations and has sent them to Shannon; she will review the documents and make final
approval. Committee applications will be available in early February and due in May. Committee
members will be announced in June. The Implementation Committee worked to determine the selection
process for committee members. The following recommendations were made to Shannon regarding the
selection and interview process of the Area Committees:  Committees will consist of 1 youth and 1 adult volunteer from each county  The term for each adult volunteer shall be two (2) years  The term for each youth member shall be one (1) year  Committee members may serve up to two terms consecutively
 Applicants will fill out and submit an application  Applicants will need to attach a letter of recommendation to their applications from a county staff person (i.e., 4-H Program Representative, 4-H Advisor, or County Director)
 Note: Optional phone interviews may be conducted at the discretion of the Area Director
The Area director will review all the applications and select their committee. One youth member
and one adult volunteer will be selected from each county. The associate Director of 4-H
program and Policy will review and approve selections.
 The Implementation Committee is currently working to finalize the remaining committee descriptions
(i.e., finance, communications, resource development and marketing and PR committees) and the
application for the committees. The committee is using the current State Advisory Committee
descriptions and Application form as a template to build for the committees. Once finalized the
Committee will make their recommendations
 The Implementation Committee is working to put on a Virtual Town Hall to answer any and all
questions related to the State Management Board. The call will take place on Thursday February 18th
from 7:00pm to 9:00pm. The information will be sent out and posted on the State Website as it comes
available. Please note that the call will not go longer than the posted time frame. All questions will be
recorded and anything that cannot be answered on the call will be discussed during the next
Implementation Team’s next meeting. Answers to questions will be released as the information becomes available.
The Implementation Team will have their next face-to-face meeting at the end of February. During the
next face-to-face meeting, the team will begin working on the bylaws and constitution, continue
answering all the questions they can, and continue to support a positive transition.
Questions and Answers - Louise asked whether the Implementation team is getting everything ready so the Management Board may be able to take over. How will the Management Board get information from the sections? How do we share with the Management Board? Cole said that there is a Program Development Committee set up in each of the new areas that will be started. There will be one youth member and one adult member from each county to represent on this board and a director. They will determine the needs. This is when the feedback will come. One of the big questions is about the distances that members must travel to events in their own sections. Now with a brand new beginning, let's not make the same mistakes that were made before. The Implementation Team could listen to the needs of these sections and the members and families. One of our youth in attendance said that as it is now, any 4-H member is welcome to these Section and State Council meetings. We listen and give reports and learn. We have committees in the sections. We have discussions. Cole said that all of these questions will be addressed by the team members at their meeting at the end of February and following meetings. Answers will be shared. Shannon said that there is a lot about communication. There is a Communication Director. Many of these questions will be handled by this committee. FTF highlighted the need for better communication. Sue Moore asked about counties planning Presentation Day and how to know who will be in charge of planning each year. Cole said that we should go to the state website and submit our questions. They will be directed to the Collaborative Page for consideration. As a committee they will assess them, evaluate them and get a response out. A question was asked about how many meetings the Management Board will have. 4 meetings per year are recommended. When will we know when the Treasury in each council must close? Cole said that the Implementation will let everyone know as soon as possible. Cole said that he is receiving a lot of good questions via e-mail and as a committee. He asked that we bear with them and they will answer as soon as possible. He apologized that the answers are not coming as soon as we hoped. They will come out as fast as they become available. Louise said that all of the questions that were posted during our meeting will be taken so they can discuss them as a group. Louise said that she is very appreciative that everyone came out today. Shannon was here to actually answer our questions for us. We learned a lot today. Louise thanked Shannon and Cole for coming. More importantly, the bottom line is that we are here for the youth and we want to spread the word that whatever we do going forward is going to be for them. We need to get this across to the Implementation Team to make sure that it happens starting July 1. Another meeting is coming up in 2 weeks. Our Ag Show will be soon.  Sue said that it is important that we go back to our counties and encourage our youth and adults to apply for these positions so we do have representation and communication on the Management Board and the whole Management Board Structure. Even though we may not know what might happen, we want to be part of the process and is we don't have people applying, we won't be represented and will be out of the loop. 
LAST meeting - Saturday - April 23, 2016 
Holiday Inn Express & Suites, 2280 South Haven Ave., Ontario, CA 91761, 909-930-5555
Adjournment - A motion to adjourn at 3:00 p.m. was made by Jack Crane, seconded by Churk Draxler and passed. 
ONLINE ATTENDEES: These left a “chat” imprint.
Paulette Saulin - South Section
Mary Thieleke Jackson
Leah Mayfield - South Central Section
Elizabeth Villalobos - South Central Section
Sue Garcia
There were 11 different phone numbers in the call-in log. 
Attendance from the Roster
Shannon Horrillo - Staff
Paula Allison - California 4-H Foundation
Cole Breck - Guest
Carly Hoffman - Guest

1

North Section
Sandy Cohen
Cindy Dixon
Tanya Purvis
Harley Purvis
Keeley Ahders
Heidi Ahders
North Central Section
Mary Engebreth
Carol Crossett
Brenda Vales
Jordan Miner
South Central Section
Sharon Smales
Sue Moore
Robin Turbquist
Elizabeth Verburg
Donna Wice
Niarja Marchand
Monica Nielson
Candy Brown
Gerry Wakida
Randy Turnquist
Rochelle Mederos
Debbie Jorgensen
Anne Cehrs
Kristin Welch
Chuck Draxler
Louise Silacci
South Section
Mary Ann Smith
Devany Kelley
Camille Norczyk
Jack Crane
Noel Keller
Beverly Schrieber


Respectfully Submitted by
Beverly Schrieber, Secretary
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Ms. Abatti, stated she had received the instruction from the UC Cooperative
Extension and Natural Resources that “under no circumstances can the 4-H
institution be involved with the Junior Livestock Foundation, because it does not align
itself with the 4-H mission or values as it deals with auction monies”. She stated the
4-H organization should not have been on that Board initially. She has asked for
those at the State level to provide something in writing that can be shared with the
community. That has been difficult to get, so Ms. Abatti read what she wrote in hopes

that someone at the State 4-H level will edit it and make it a document for distribution.

What she wrote is as follows: “The Junior Livestock Foundation is not directly related

to the mission and values of the 4-H program and therefore will not on the JLF Board.

In no way can the 4-H be involved as an institution and represent the 4-H on the JLF
Board. Their participation is limited to audience members and serving as a liaison to
the 4-H office.”

David Ross stated if the 4-H is not a member of the JLF, then the 4-H won't get
shavings. He was reminded that would be a Fair decision and not his alone to make.

The question was asked who interprets the JLF Bylaws. President Montenegro stated
that although he was not an attorney, it seemed unusual to him, that any 501(c)3
would not have to post agendas, and provide minutes and financial information. For
example, it seemed unusual to go into closed session and not allow your membership
to be part of the discussion.
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